

# **MORTGAGE – RESIDENTIAL**

# under The Land Titles Act, 2000 (Saskatchewan)

(Variable Rate)



# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

SECTION 1 – TERMS YOU NEED TO KNOW	2
SECTION 2 – HOW THE MORTGAGE WORKS. 2.1 The Property 2.2 The Charge 2.3 Type of Mortgage 2.4 Payment Provisions	4 4 5
SECTION 3 – INTEREST 3.1 Interest Rate 3.2 Compound Interest	6
SECTION 4 – YOUR REGULAR PAYMENTS	7
SECTION 5 – BANK ACCOUNT FOR PAYMENTS	8
<ul> <li>SECTION 6 – PREPAYING A MORTGAGE BEFORE THE MATURITY DATE</li> <li>6.1 Restriction</li> <li>6.2 Prepaying an Open Mortgage</li> <li>6.3 Annual Prepayment Option for Closed Mortgages</li> <li>6.4 Increasing Payments Option</li> <li>6.5 Prepaying More Than 10% of a Closed Mortgage</li> <li>6.6 Incentive Program</li> <li>6.7 Double-Up® Option</li> <li>6.8 General Provisions On Prepayment</li> <li>6.9 Convertible Mortgage Feature</li> <li>SECTION 7 – DELAYING A PAYMENT</li> <li>7.1 Skip-A-Payment Option</li> <li>7.2 Skip-A-Payment Option For CMHC-Insured Mortgages</li> </ul>	8 8 8 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 10 10 10 10 10 11
SECTION 8 – MOVING THE MORTGAGE	13
SECTION 9 – DUE ON SALE, ASSUMPTION OF MORTGAGE AND RELEASE OF OBLIGATIONS	13
SECTION 10 – RENEWAL OR AMENDING AGREEMENT	14
SECTION 11 – ADDITIONAL AMOUNTS	14
SECTION 12 – WE DO NOT HAVE TO MAKE ADVANCES	15
SECTION 13 – YOUR PROMISES 13.1 Your Property Tax Promises 13.2 Your Other Promises 13.3 No Deductions	15 16

SECTION 14 – YOU CONFIRM	7
SECTION 15 – OUR RIGHTS1815.1 Approval and Consent1815.2 Money we Spend1815.3 Additional Interests in Property1815.4 Other Security1815.5 Consolidation18	8 8 8 8
SECTION 16 – PAYING OFF CLAIMS OR LIENS	9
SECTION 17 – PROPERTY INSPECTIONS	9
SECTION 18 – ADVANCES OF MONEY FOR CONSTRUCTION MORTGAGES	0
SECTION 19 – SAFEGUARDING THE VALUE OF YOUR PROPERTY	0
SECTION 20 – WITHHOLDING TAXES	1
SECTION 21 – PROPERTY INSURANCE	2
SECTION 22 - ENFORCING OUR RIGHTS2222.1 Defaults2222.2 Consequences of a Default2222.3 Remedies after a Court Order2622.4 Our Expenses2622.5 Bonus on Default2622.6 Delay in Enforcing our Rights27	3 3 6 6 6
SECTION 23 – DISCHARGE	
SECTION 24 – RENTING YOUR PROPERTY	7
SECTION 25 – ENFORCING OUR RIGHTS	8
SECTION 26 – CONDOMINIUM MORTGAGES	8
SECTION 27 – LEASEHOLD MORTGAGES	
SECTION 28 – EXPROPRIATION	
SECTION 29 – ADMINISTRATION FEES	
SECTION 30 – APPLICABLE LEGISLATION	3 3 3
SECTION 31 – WHO IS BOUND BY THE MORTGAGE	
SECTION 32 – INTERPRETATION	4 4 4



# Mortgage – Residential (Variable Rate)

under The Land Titles Act, 2000 (Saskatchewan)

BETWEEN:	
	name
	address
	name
	address
	name
	address
	the " <i>Mortgagor(s)</i> ", referred to as " <i>you</i> " in this Mortgage
AND:	name

address

the "*Mortgagee*" referred to as "*we*" in this Mortgage

This document sets out the terms which apply to your Mortgage. We recommend you read it carefully. You may want to discuss the terms of this Mortgage with a lawyer.

This document describes the financial institution (mortgagee), who is lending you the money, as "we". The definition of "we" also includes "us" and "our".

This document describes the person who is being loaned money and giving the Mortgage on your Property as "you". The definition of "you" also includes "your".

We are lending you money and we protect our interests through the Mortgage on your Property, which gives us certain rights, if you do not do what you promise to do. Generally, when a word is capitalized, the word is defined in Section 1. You should read these definitions carefully.

# SECTION 1 – TERMS YOU NEED TO KNOW

The following are used with particular meanings in this Mortgage:

(1) **Balance Due Date** means the date shown below in Section 2.4(6) as the date when the Mortgage matures. On this date the Mortgage must be repaid or renewed.

(2) *Closed Mortgage* means a Mortgage which limits how you can prepay the Outstanding Amount and fixes what Prepayment charges you will be charged, if you do prepay.

(3) *CMHC* means Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation. It administers the *National Housing Act* and provides mortgage default insurance to lenders.

(4) *Default* has the meaning shown in Section 22.1 below and includes you not keeping a Promise under the Mortgage.

(5) *First Payment Date* means the date for first payment shown below in Section 2.4(4).

(6) *HomeProtector*<sup>®</sup> *Insurance Premium* means an insurance premium paid by you for optional group creditor insurance. The premium is collected as part of your payment. It is different from property insurance which protects your home and its contents. *HomeProtector* insurance is subject to terms, conditions, exclusions and eligibility restrictions. Please see the *HomeProtector* Certificate of Insurance for full details.

(7) *Interest Adjustment Date* means the date shown below in Section 2.4(2) as the date to which we calculate accrued interest on money advanced to you. This date will be before your first regular payment period. This is the date the Term starts.

(8) *Interest Rate* means the interest rate that applies to the Mortgage. The Interest Rate and how it is calculated is shown below in Section 2.4(1). It is an annual rate, and gets adjusted as the Prime Rate rises or falls.

(9) *Last Payment Date* means the date for the last payment shown below in Section 2.4(5).

(10) *Mortgage* means the legal agreement between you and us, which gives us rights over your Property. "Mortgage" includes this document and any other documents attached to it as schedules, and any document renewing, amending or extending the Mortgage.

(11) *Mortgage Default Insurer* means CMHC or any other institution that provides mortgage default insurance to lenders.

(12) *National Housing Act* means the *National Housing Act* (Canada), a federal law that promotes the construction of new houses and the repair and modernization of existing houses. CMHC provides mortgage default insurance under this law.

(13) *Open Mortgage* means a mortgage that lets you pay any amount you want without you having to pay a Prepayment charge. The minimum Prepayment amount is \$500.

(14) **Outstanding Amount** means the total amount remaining to be paid on the Mortgage at any time. It includes the portion of the Principal Amount that remains unpaid, interest, additional amounts advanced, and amounts we have paid because you have not kept a Promise.

(15) *Prepayment* means repaying part of the Principal Amount ahead of schedule. Depending on the type of Mortgage you have and the amount you are paying, you may have to pay a Prepayment charge when you make a prepayment.

(16) *Prime Rate* means the annual rate of interest announced by Royal Bank of Canada from time to time as being a reference rate then in effect for determining interest rates on commercial loans made in Canadian currency in Canada. Our notices of the Prime Rate will be conclusive.

(17) *Principal Amount* means the amount we originally loaned to you.

(18) *Promises* means everything that you agree to do and all of the things you confirm and certify under the Mortgage.

(19) **Property** means the land described in the Mortgage, as well as any buildings constructed on the land and anything attached or fixed to the land or buildings and any rights associated with the land. It also includes any future building, addition, attachments or fixtures (fixtures includes things such as furnaces) to the land or buildings and, in the case of a leasehold title, the lease, except for the last day of the term of the lease, and any other interest, right, option or benefit set out in the lease.

(20) *Property Taxes* means all present and future property taxes, rates, assessments, local improvement charges, administration fees and other similar amounts charged by local government on your Property. It includes interest and penalties charged by a local government.

(21) *Term* means the period of time from the Interest Adjustment Date to the Balance Due Date, which is shown below in Section 2.4.

(22) *We* means the mortgagee under the Mortgage.

(23) **You** means each person who signed or is bound by the Mortgage and is the person or persons who has/have to pay everything owing under the Mortgage. If you die or become incapacitated, your estate must pay us and keep your other Promises.

# **SECTION 2 – HOW THE MORTGAGE WORKS**

# 2.1 The Property

Description
(Insert Property description or reference appropriate schedules)
Interest
(Delete inapplicable option) You have a freehold / leasehold interest in the Property.
(If freehold, delete the following. If leasehold, complete where required)
Name of landlord:
Name of tenant:
Date of lease:
Subject only to the following amending agreements, if any:
Lease term: from to
If renewal rights to lease, particulars and term of renewal:
State if tenant has option to purchase:

is referred to as the "**Property**" in the Mortgage.

# 2.2 The Charge

(1) In consideration of our agreeing to lend the Principal Amount of dollars (\$\_\_\_\_\_\_), or as much of the Principal Amount as we advance to you, being registered as owner of an estate in fee simple/a leasehold estate (delete the inapplicable words) you hereby grant a mortgage and charge of your interest in your Property to us. This means the Mortgage is a charge on your Property and you have mortgaged your entire interest in your Property to us. All amounts relating to the Mortgage that you owe to us are secured by the Mortgage.

Where this Mortgage secures a revolving credit agreement, you acknowledge and agree that the Mortgage shall be a continuing security for the payment of all amounts advanced including interest, costs, charges and expenses that may become due and payable under the terms of the Mortgage. This applies despite any fluctuation or change in the amount, nature or form of the indebtedness and any ultimate unpaid balance of the indebtedness, whether this indebtedness is from time to time reduced and thereafter increased or entirely extinguished and thereafter incurred again. You also agree that for the purposes of priority of advances as provided under *The Land Titles Act, 2000* (Saskatchewan), such credit agreements related to the Outstanding Amount are and shall be considered revolving line of credit arrangements up to a specific principal sum.

(2) It also means that you release your claims to your Property until you have repaid the Outstanding Amount and kept all your Promises.

(3) You can stay in possession of your Property, as long as you keep your Promises.

(4) Our interest in your Property ends when you have repaid the Outstanding Amount and you have kept all of your other Promises, and at that time, you can have a discharge of the Mortgage. Section 23 tells you what you must do to get a discharge.

(5) In return for our agreeing to lend the Principal Amount to you, you make certain Promises which you must keep. Not keeping your Promises includes breaking or not keeping your Promises in any way.

(6) You promise to sign any additional documents that we ask for and do everything else we ask you to do to protect our interest in your Property.

(7) And for the better securing of us the repayment of the Outstanding Amount and interest, you hereby mortgage to us your estate and interest in the Property.

#### 2.3 Type of Mortgage

You have granted us the following Mortgage: (*delete inapplicable provisions*)

Your Mortgage is not insured by the CMHC.

Your Mortgage is insured by the CMHC and is made under the *National Housing Act*.

Your Mortgage is an Open Mortgage.

Your Mortgage is a Closed Mortgage.

#### 2.4 Payment Provisions

The following payment provisions apply to the Mortgage:

- (1) **Interest Rate:** the Prime Rate, as it will vary from time to time, plus / minus (*delete inapplicable option*) \_\_\_\_\_% per year, calculated monthly, not in advance.
- (2) Interest Adjustment Date: \_\_\_\_\_
- (3) **Payment Date:** the \_\_\_\_\_ day of each month in each year until the Balance Due Date.
- (4) First Payment Date: \_\_\_\_\_
- (5) Last Payment Date: \_\_\_\_\_
- (6) Balance Due Date:
- (7) **Payment Amount**:
- (8) **Calculation Period**: Monthly, not in advance.

#### **SECTION 3 – INTEREST**

#### 3.1 Interest Rate

(1) The Interest Rate you promise to pay is set out in Section 2.4(1) above.

(2) The Interest Rate is the Prime Rate (as it changes from time to time) plus a premium, or minus a discount, as shown in Section 2.4(1) above. The Interest Rate is an adjustable rate that is adjusted automatically when the Prime Rate changes. We do not have to give you notice of any change in the Prime Rate.

(3) Interest is calculated not in advance, with the same frequency as the payment frequency shown in Section 2.4(3) above or another payment frequency that you select and is payable at that frequency.

(4) You promise to pay interest on the Outstanding Amount at the Interest Rate both before and after the Balance Due Date, Default and judgment, until the Outstanding Amount has been paid in full.

(5) Your Mortgage payments are fixed, but the Interest Rate changes when the Prime Rate changes. If the Prime Rate goes down, more of your payment goes to pay off the Principal Amount; if the Prime Rate goes up, less of your payment goes to pay off the Principal Amount. If you are not in Default and your payment is not enough to pay all accrued interest due on the payment date, we will automatically increase your next payment by a series of \$2.00 amounts, until the payment covers all accrued interest since your last payment. We do this so that you will pay all the interest you owe us and the amount you owe us will not increase. When this happens it will take longer to pay out your Mortgage. Your payments will remain at the increased amount for the rest of the Term, unless we both agree to a new amount or your payment falls short again.

#### **3.2** Compound Interest

If you do not pay any interest when due under the Mortgage, we will add the overdue interest to the Outstanding Amount and charge you interest on the combined amount until it is paid. This is called compound interest. We calculate compound interest at the Interest Rate. You promise to pay it at the same frequency as your regular payments, both before and after the Balance Due Date, Default and judgment, until the Outstanding Amount is paid in full.

We will also charge you interest on compound interest at the Interest Rate both before and after the Balance Due Date, Default and judgment, until the Outstanding Amount is paid in full. All overdue interest and compound interest is part of the Outstanding Amount. You promise to pay this interest immediately when we ask you to pay it.

#### SECTION 4 – YOUR REGULAR PAYMENTS

(1) You promise to repay the Principal Amount and interest to us on the payment dates set out in Section 2.4(3) above or another payment frequency that you select starting with the First Payment Date until and including the Last Payment Date. Your payments will be for the amounts set out in Section 2.4(7) above. You promise to pay the Outstanding Amount on the Balance Due Date. We may, if you ask us to, agree to change your payment date or payment frequency.

- (2) If you are not in Default, we apply your payment as follows:
  - (a) to pay your *HomeProtector* Insurance Premium, if you have it, including any applicable sales taxes or similar taxes;
  - (b) to pay Property Taxes, if we pay them on your behalf;
  - (c) to pay interest due and payable; and
  - (d) to reduce the Principal Amount.

(3) If you are in Default, we may apply your payment, or any other money we receive from you, as we choose.

(4) All payments must be in Canadian dollars.

(5) If we advance all or part of the Principal Amount before the Interest Adjustment Date, you promise to pay accrued interest on the money we advance at the Interest Rate from the day we lend you the money until the Interest Adjustment Date. You promise to pay this interest on the first day of each month until the Interest Adjustment Date. If your Interest Adjustment Date is not the first day of a month, you also promise to pay us interest from the first of the month until the Interest Adjustment Date.

# SECTION 5 – BANK ACCOUNT FOR PAYMENTS

(1) You promise to have a deposit account at a Canadian financial institution and authorize us to withdraw from that account automatically for each payment when it is due.

(2) You will keep enough funds in the account to make each payment. You will not cancel your authorization to withdraw, or close the account without our consent.

(3) If your financial institution refuses the pre-authorized withdrawal, we will charge you for the fee your financial institution charges us. This may include situations where you do not have enough money in your account, or you closed your account.

# SECTION 6 – PREPAYING A MORTGAGE BEFORE THE MATURITY DATE

#### 6.1 Restriction

None of the following Prepayment options apply if you are in Default.

#### 6.2 **Prepaying an Open Mortgage**

If you have an Open Mortgage, you may prepay \$500 or more of the Outstanding Amount at any time without a Prepayment charge. If you have an Open Mortgage and want to prepay it, you must pay back a portion of any cash back amount you received from us, as called for under Section 6.6.

#### 6.3 Annual Prepayment Option for Closed Mortgages

(1) If the Mortgage is a Closed Mortgage you may, once in each twelve month period starting on the Interest Adjustment Date or the anniversary of that date, pay up to 10% of the Principal Amount.

(2) Subject to Section 6.3(4), you can exercise this option without notice and without paying any Prepayment charge.

(3) If you do not exercise this option in any twelve-month period, you cannot carry it over to any future twelve-month period.

(4) If you prepay more than 10% of the Principal Amount, you promise to pay a Prepayment charge on the **entire amount** of the Prepayment.

# 6.4 Increasing Payments Option

You may once in each twelve-month period, starting on the Interest Adjustment Date, or the anniversary of that date, increase your payment by an amount that is not more than 10% of the principal and interest portion of what is or would be your monthly payment amount. If you do not exercise this option in any twelve-month period, you cannot carry it over to any future twelve-month period.

# 6.5 Prepaying More Than 10% of a Closed Mortgage

(1) If you have a Closed Mortgage, you may pay off more than 10% of the Principal Amount, but you promise to pay a Prepayment charge on the **entire amount** of the Prepayment. You may at any time during the Term prepay all or part of the Outstanding Amount, but if you prepay more than 10% of the Principal Amount, you promise to pay a Prepayment charge of three months interest at the Interest Rate calculated on the **entire amount** you prepay. You must also pay back a portion of any cash back amount you received, as called for in Section 6.6, if you prepay all of the Outstanding Amount.

(2) If you renew or extend the Mortgage before the end of the Term, or if you amend the Interest Rate before the end of the Term, you promise to pay a Prepayment charge, calculated in the same way as in Section 6.5(1) above based on the Outstanding Amount on the date of the renewal, amendment or extension.

#### 6.6 Incentive Program

(1) We may, at our option, offer you an incentive to give the Mortgage to us. This incentive may be cash, a gift certificate or other item having a value (for example a voucher that you may redeem at a retail store). We will tell you the value of the incentive. We will call this a "cash back amount". If you repay the Outstanding Amount before the end of the Term or if you change the Term of the Mortgage, you promise to repay a portion of the cash back amount to us. You must pay this proportionate amount in addition to any Prepayment charge. You must pay it, even if you have an Open Mortgage.

(2) Here is how we calculate the amount you must repay:

your cash back amount divided by the number of months in the Term, times the number of months remaining in the Term (including the month in which the repayment is made).

Here is an example:

If you received a \$1,000 cash back amount for a 5 year (60 months) mortgage and repay the mortgage in full after 3 years (36 months), the calculation of the amount would be as follows:

 $1,000 \div 60$  months x 24 months remaining = 400

# 6.7 Double-Up® Option

You may increase your regular payment by an amount up to 100% of the principal and interest portions of your regular payment (but not less than \$100) on any payment date. This is called a "**Double-Up**". If you have a non-monthly payment frequency, the total amount of your *Double-Up* payments in any one calendar month cannot be more than the amount of principal and interest portions of what would be your monthly payment. If you do not *Double-Up*, you may not save this option to be used on a later payment date.

Here is an example of how to calculate the maximum permitted monthly *Double-Up* payments for a mortgage with non-monthly payments.

Weekly payments	=	principal and interest portions of payment x 52/12
Bi-Weekly	=	principal and interest portions of payment x 26/12
Semi-monthly	=	principal and interest portions of payment x 2

# 6.8 General Provisions On Prepayment

(1) If you use any Prepayment option, the schedule of payment dates will not change, unless we automatically increase your payments if your payment is not enough to pay all accrued interest due on the payment date.

(2) You promise to continue to make payments until the Outstanding Amount is paid in full.

# 6.9 Convertible Mortgage Feature

(1) You may extend the Term without paying a Prepayment charge, as long as you have kept your Promises and you convert to the term and mortgage type shown below. However, if you received a cash back amount, you will have to repay to us a proportionate amount of the cash back amount as described in Section 6.6 above. The conversion will take place on the date we select.

- (2) The term and mortgage type you may convert to is:
  - (a) a fixed rate Closed Mortgage having a term that is longer than the remaining term of the Mortgage immediately prior to the conversion date.

# SECTION 7 – DELAYING A PAYMENT

If you meet the conditions set out in this Section, you can Skip-A-Payment®, which means not making a regular payment on its payment date.

# 7.1 Skip-A-Payment Option

- (1) This Section applies only if:
  - (a) the Term is less than 10 years;
  - (b) the Mortgage is not insured by CMHC (see Section 7.2 for the *Skip-A-Payment* rules for CMHC insured mortgages); and
  - (c) you are not in Default.

- (2) *Skip-A-Payment* means not making a payment under the following conditions:
  - (a) Once in every 12 month period during the Term (starting on the Interest Adjustment Date or the anniversary date of the Interest Adjustment Date), you may *Skip-A-Payment* if the interest portion of the skipped payment, plus the Outstanding Amount, is not more than the Principal Amount.
  - (b) You may *Skip-A-Payment* up to the amount of any *Double-Up* payments made by you. The total amount of all skipped payments must not be more than the total of your *Double-Up* payments.
  - (c) If you *Skip-A-Payment* you must still pay the portion of your payment that covers your Property Taxes and *HomeProtector* Insurance Premium.
  - (d) The interest portion of any skipped payment is added to the Outstanding Amount and interest is charged on that amount at the Interest Rate.

(3) You may repay any skipped payment at any time during the Term. We will not charge you any costs for repaying a skipped payment.

# 7.2 *Skip-A-Payment* Option For CMHC-Insured Mortgages

- (1) This part applies only if:
  - (a) the Term is less than 10 years;
  - (b) the Mortgage is insured by CMHC; and
  - (c) you are not in Default.

(2) If the "loan to value ratio" is equal to or less than 90%, you may *Skip-A-Payment* as long as the Outstanding Amount plus the interest part of the skipped payment is not more than the Principal Amount.

- (a) By way of explanation, "loan to value ratio" means the ratio of the Principal Amount to the lesser of:
  - (i) the price paid to buy your Property; and
  - (ii) the value of your Property, as we determine, on the date of the Mortgage.
- (b) If the Mortgage is insured under CMHC's "95% Insurance" program or any related or successor program and the loan to value ratio is more than 90%, you may *Skip-A-Payment* only if, after having skipped the payment, the total of the Outstanding Amount plus the interest part of the skipped payment is

equal to or less than 90% of the "loan to value ratio". To see whether you fit these conditions, you will need to know what the Outstanding Amount is, as a result of your repayments of principal. For example, Helen and Henry have a mortgage for a 5 year term, at a 6% interest rate, with a 20 year amortization period. Their house cost \$200,000 and they borrowed \$190,000 under the mortgage. Helen and Henry want to *Skip-A-Payment* in their first year as homeowners and in the fourth year. Can they do so? Follow the calculations:

	Year 1	Year 4
Principal amount	\$190,000	\$190,000
Value of property	\$200,000	\$200,000
Principal amount repaid	\$5,130	\$22,400
Outstanding amount	\$184,870	\$167,580
Interest part of skipped payment	\$1,115	\$1,105
Total outstanding amount plus interest part of skipped payment	\$185,985	\$168,685
Ratio of total outstanding amount plu interest part of skipped payment to principal amount	ıs 98%	89%
	So they cannot <i>Skip-A-Payment</i> because of a ratio of more than 90%	So they can Skip-A-Payment because of a ratio of less than 90%

- (c) You may not *Skip-A-Payment* if, as a result of the skipped payment, the original amortization period of the Mortgage would be extended or you have skipped the equivalent of four monthly payments at any time during the Term and you have not yet repaid them.
- (d) When you *Skip-A-Payment* under this Part, you must still pay the portion of your payment that covers your Property Taxes and *HomeProtector* Insurance Premium. The interest portion of any skipped payment is added to the Outstanding Amount and interest is charged on that amount at the Interest Rate.

(e) You may repay any skipped payment at any time during the Term. We will not charge you any costs for repaying a skipped payment.

# SECTION 8 – MOVING THE MORTGAGE

(1) If you sell your Property, and you are not in Default and we agree in writing, you can either move the Mortgage to your new property or the person who buys your Property can apply to assume the Mortgage.

- (2) To be eligible to move the Mortgage to your new property, you must:
  - (a) meet our mortgage approval and mortgage transfer criteria;
  - (b) give us a new mortgage; and
  - (c) pay any processing and administration fees, legal costs (on a solicitor and his or her own client basis) and property valuation fees, and any other expenses we incur.

(3) If you meet the above conditions and our policies permit it, you may then transfer the principal amount outstanding at that time to a mortgage on a new property or you may combine that amount with additional amounts. Your new mortgage will be based on our then current terms and conditions for the transfer of a mortgage to a new property.

(4) If we agree to let you move the Mortgage and the principal amount of the new mortgage is less than the Outstanding Amount when you sell your Property, you must pay us: (i) the difference between your new principal amount and the Outstanding Amount; (ii) the Prepayment charge that applies to the difference; and (iii) any cash back amount owing. You must pay the applicable Prepayment charge and any cash back amounts owing under Section 6.6 when you sell your Property.

(5) If the Mortgage has mortgage default insurance, ask us to see if the mortgage default insurance can be moved. You should also ask if you can move your *HomeProtector* insurance.

# SECTION 9 – DUE ON SALE, ASSUMPTION OF MORTGAGE AND RELEASE OF OBLIGATIONS

(1) You must still keep your Promises even if you sell your Property.

(2) If you either agree to, or actually do, transfer your interest in your Property, either directly or indirectly, to a new owner without our approval, at our option the Outstanding Amount will immediately become due and payable in full and you will be required to pay the applicable Prepayment charge on the Outstanding Amount.

(3) If we accept payment from the new owner even though we did not approve the new owner, it will not mean that we have approved the transfer or that we have given up our right to require you to pay the Outstanding Amount and any Prepayment charge.

(4) You must give us any information we ask for, to allow us to decide whether or not we want to give our approval. We will review that information and will tell you what we decide.

(5) We may set certain requirements that you and the new owner must meet as a condition of our approval. Our conditions will include the new owner signing our form of assumption agreement.

(6) Even if you sell the Property or transfer your interests, or we make any new agreement with the new owner with respect to any of the terms and conditions of the Mortgage, or if we accept payments from the new owner, that will not affect our rights against you or any guarantor, unless we decide, at our discretion, that we will release you from your Promises. If we do not release you, you must still keep your Promises. You agree that we can renew or change the terms of the Mortgage in an agreement with the new owner, and that you will still have to keep your Promises, even though the Mortgage has been renewed or its terms have changed without your knowledge or consent.

# SECTION 10 – RENEWAL OR AMENDING AGREEMENT

(1) If we send you a mortgage renewal agreement and you do not sign and return it to us before the date required, the Mortgage will at our option be renewed on the terms we indicate in the mortgage renewal agreement.

(2) We may agree with you to change any of the terms of the Mortgage. We call this amending the Mortgage. If we do, you will still have to keep all your Promises.

(3) We do not have to register any renewal, amendment or extension to the Mortgage. The Mortgage, as renewed, amended or extended, will continue to have the same priority. For the purposes of Section 10 of the *Interest Act* (Canada), the date of the Mortgage will be the date the mortgage renewal, amendment or extension takes effect.

(4) You do not have a right to renew, amend or extend the Mortgage. Renewal, amendment or extension of the Mortgage is at our discretion.

# SECTION 11 – ADDITIONAL AMOUNTS

(1) If you have paid part of the Principal Amount, we may if we want to and if you meet our requirements, allow you to borrow additional amounts up to a maximum of the difference between the Outstanding Amount and the Principal Amount. If we allow you to borrow any additional amounts, all amounts borrowed will be secured by the Mortgage, in the same priority, and will bear interest at an interest rate set by us at the time you request to borrow the additional amounts.

(2) If we let you borrow additional amounts, whenever this document refers to the Outstanding Amount, it will refer to all amounts owing, including all additional amounts.

(3) If the Property is located in a national or provincial park, you may not borrow any additional amounts.

# SECTION 12 – WE DO NOT HAVE TO MAKE ADVANCES

(1) We do not have to advance or re-advance all or any part of the Principal Amount to you, if we decide not to, even though:

- (a) you have signed the Mortgage ;
- (b) the Mortgage is registered in the land registry office; or
- (c) we have advanced part of the Principal Amount.
- (2) We may deduct from any advance:
  - (a) any Property Taxes that are due;
  - (b) any interest that is due and payable on the date of the advance; and
  - (c) any mortgage default insurance premium and application fees.

#### **SECTION 13 – YOUR PROMISES**

#### **13.1** Your Property Tax Promises

- (1) You promise to pay to us, if we require you to do so:
  - (i) on each payment date the amount of money that we estimate will be enough to permit us to pay Property Taxes when they are due; and
  - (ii) the balance owing in addition to the money you have already paid towards Property Taxes so that we can pay the Property Taxes in full.

(2) You promise to pay to us on each payment date one-twelfth of the amount we estimate will be required to provide enough money to pay all Property Taxes for the calendar year. We may re-estimate this amount from time to time. You agree to pay any additional amounts, when we ask you to, that are required because of this re-estimate.

(3) If you do not keep your Promises, any payments you make for Property Taxes may, at our option, be applied to pay the Outstanding Amount.

(4) As long as we require you to make Property Tax payments, and as long as you have kept your Promises, we will forward the amount required to pay Property Taxes to the local government as they fall due or at any time we choose. If the amount in the tax account is not enough to pay Property Taxes, we may advance amounts to the tax account to cover the shortfall or add the amount of the shortfall in the tax account to the Outstanding Amount. If you are sent a Property Tax notice, you must send it to us. If you do not send the notice to us and extra charges are imposed for Property Taxes, you must pay those charges. We are not responsible for any extra charges imposed because we did not receive a notice. (5) We will charge you interest on any shortfall in the tax account at the Interest Rate. If you have a surplus in the tax account, we will pay you interest on that surplus at a rate that we choose.

(6) If at any time the Property Taxes we have paid exceed the amount you have paid us for Property Taxes, or we have to pay any fees because we have paid the Property Taxes on your behalf, we may demand that you immediately pay the shortfall to us. If you do not pay, we will add the shortfall to the Outstanding Amount.

(7) We may decide not to require you to make payments of Property Taxes through us. In that case, you agree to pay all Property Taxes on your Property as they fall due and will give us acceptable evidence, when we ask, that you have paid them.

# **13.2** Your Other Promises

(1) You also promise:

To pay, on demand, all of our costs and expenses, including all legal fees (on a solicitor and his or her own client basis), on a full indemnification basis, to

- (i) Prepare the Mortgage, including all necessary steps to advance and secure the Principal Amount, investigate title, pay a title insurance premium, register the Mortgage and to report to us;
- (ii) Collect the Outstanding Amount;
- (iii) Enforce the terms of the Mortgage, including efforts to make you keep your Promises;
- (iv) Do anything which you promised to do but did not do;
- (v) Defend the validity of the Mortgage against anyone who contests it; and
- (vi) Prepare and give you a discharge of the Mortgage when you have paid all amounts owing under the Mortgage, as required by the Mortgage.

(2) You promise to comply with all laws and orders applicable to the Property, including those concerning zoning, land-use and environmental protection.

(3) You promise to use and occupy the Property primarily for residential purposes.

(4) You agree that we may add any expenses and costs that we pay to the Outstanding Amount if you do not pay them.

#### **13.3** No Deductions

You promise that all payments that you make to us or that we ask you to make will be made in full without any set-off or counterclaim and without any deductions or withholdings whatsoever. You promise that you will not cancel, offset or reduce any payments that you make.

# SECTION 14 – YOU CONFIRM

In return for our agreeing to lend the Principal Amount to you, you promise, confirm, represent and warrant that:

(1) You have a good title to the land and you own your Property.

(2) You have the right to mortgage the land. This means you have the right to give the Mortgage and you mortgage your entire interest to us.

(3) And that on Default, the mortgagee shall have quiet possession of the land.

(4) The Property is free from all encumbrances. This means there are no limitations or restrictions on your title to your Property, except those disclosed to us in writing and that we approved.

(5) You will execute further assurance of the land as may be requisite and you will, at your own expense, sign any documents and do anything we ask to ensure that all your interest in your Property has been mortgaged to us and that the Outstanding Amount is adequately secured by your Property.

(6) You have not done any act to encumber the land. Your title to your Property is subject only to:

- (a) Those interests filed in the land registry office at the time you give us the Mortgage; and
- (b) Any unregistered interests we have approved.

(7) The Mortgage is given to secure repayment of the Outstanding Amount and to ensure that you keep all your Promises. You release all claims on your Property to us, until all amounts owing under the Mortgage have been repaid as required by the Mortgage and you have kept your other Promises.

(8) You will pay all of the Outstanding Amount (including without limitation the Principal Amount and interest at the Interest Rate) to us and keep all of your other Promises, as provided in the Mortgage.

(9) As far as you know, no part of your Property or of any adjoining land is, has ever been or will in the future be used to manufacture, store or otherwise deal with any hazardous substances except in compliance with all laws, regulations and orders. No part of your Property contains, has ever contained or will in the future contain any hazardous substance, which may lower the value of, or adversely affect the sale of, your Property.

- (10) If you are a corporation,
  - (a) you will provide such information, relating to the ownership of your shares, as we may request from time to time;
  - (b) you agree that *The Land Contracts (Actions) Act* (Saskatchewan) does not apply to an action, as that term is defined in the Act, with respect to this Mortgage; and
  - (c) you agree that *The Limitation of Civil Rights Act* (Saskatchewan) or any provision of that Act does not apply to this Mortgage or to the rights, powers or remedies of any person under this Mortgage.

#### **SECTION 15 – OUR RIGHTS**

#### **15.1** Approval and Consent

Whenever this Mortgage talks about "approval" or a "consent", we mean approval or consent in writing, given by us before you act.

#### 15.2 Money we Spend

We may spend money to do anything you promised to do, but did not do. You must continue to keep your Promises, even if we have spent money to do something you promised to do. Any money we spend because you did not keep a Promise will be added to the Outstanding Amount, will be payable on demand, will bear interest at the Interest Rate from the date that we spend the money until fully paid and will be secured by the Mortgage with the same priority. It shall be immediately due and payable to us.

#### **15.3** Additional Interests in Property

By the Mortgage you grant and mortgage any additional or greater interest in your Property that you may later acquire.

# 15.4 Other Security

If you have mortgaged, charged or given us a security interest in anything else to better secure payment of the Outstanding Amount (the "**Other Security**"), we may take legal proceedings under any of the Other Security in any order that we choose and at the same time as we are enforcing our rights under the Mortgage. If we get a judgment from the court, or recover any money under the Other Security, this will not affect our rights to enforce our rights under the Mortgage.

#### 15.5 Consolidation

Our right of consolidation applies to the Mortgage and to any other mortgages given by you to us. This means that if you have mortgaged other property to us you will

not have the right, after Default, to pay off the Mortgage or any mortgage of other property unless you pay us the money owed by you under both the Mortgage and the Other Security.

# SECTION 16 – PAYING OFF CLAIMS OR LIENS

(1) You promise not to allow any builders' lien to remain undischarged on the title to your Property for more than 30 days, unless you:

- (a) diligently dispute the validity of the builders' lien by taking all necessary legal steps to do so;
- (b) give us reasonable security by depositing money, bonds or other types of security acceptable to us (the "**Security**") to pay the builders' lien and associated legal costs in full, including our legal costs (on a solicitor and his or her own client basis) on a full indemnification basis; and
- (c) authorize us to use the Security to pay the builders' lien and any of our legal costs (on a solicitor and his or her own client basis) on a full indemnification basis and those of the lien claimant in full, if the builders' lien is found to be valid.

(2) We can pay off the claims of other creditors, who have an interest in your Property. These may include builders' liens and other liens, government claims or encumbrances. If we pay off a claim you promise to pay the amount to us when we ask. Any amount we pay to the other creditor that you do not repay will be added to the Outstanding Amount. We can, if we think it is necessary, pay off any mortgages, charges, interests, claims or liens that have priority over the Mortgage, including realty taxes, utility charges, builders' liens, or any amounts payable to a condominium corporation.

(3) Once we have paid off any such claims we are entitled to all the rights, equities and securities of the creditor. We can retain any discharge, if we need to.

(4) You promise to pay any money which, if not paid, would result in a default under any mortgage or claim that legally ranks ahead of the Mortgage or that may result in the sale of your Property if not paid.

(5) You promise to pay and cause to be discharged any other mortgages, charges, liens, security interests, claims or other interests that we are not willing to have remain on your Property.

# SECTION 17 – PROPERTY INSPECTIONS

(1) We or our agents may at any reasonable time inspect your Property, including the buildings.

(2) If the Mortgage has mortgage default insurance, the Mortgage Default Insurer and its agents can also inspect your Property.

(3) Inspections may include environmental testing, site assessments, investigations and studies.

(4) You promise to pay, when we ask you to, for the costs of the inspection including any tests or studies.

(5) If you do not pay our costs, we may add the costs to the Outstanding Amount.

(6) If we, our agents, the Mortgage Default Insurer, or its agents do conduct an inspection, neither we nor they will be considered to be in possession or control of, or managing, your Property.

#### SECTION 18 – ADVANCES OF MONEY FOR CONSTRUCTION MORTGAGES

(1) If the money we loaned is to be used to pay for any construction, alteration or addition on your Property, we may make advances of the Principal Amount to you based on the progress of construction.

(2) We will decide whether or not any advances will be made, the amount of the advances and when they will be made.

(3) Subject to Section 12, we may make advances to you based on how much of the construction, alteration or addition has been completed and the amount of money you need to complete.

(4) We may retain funds from any advance until we are completely satisfied that the holdback provisions of *The Builders' Lien Act* (Saskatchewan) have been complied with.

(5) If this Mortgage is a construction mortgage, we may require that accrued interest on progress advances from the date of these advances be paid in monthly instalments starting on the first day of the next month after the first advance, and on the first day of each following month. The balance of the interest must be paid on the Interest Adjustment Date. Interest will be payable at the Interest Rate and calculated daily. We may, if we want to, retain accrued interest out of the proceeds of each partial advance of the Principal Amount. If the Principal Amount is not advanced in full on the Interest Adjustment Date, the Interest Adjustment Date will change to the date of the final advance. This means the Last Payment Date and Balance Due Date will also change. If the final advance is not made within 12 months of the date of your application for the Mortgage, we will automatically set your Interest Adjustment Date to a date that is approximately 12 months from the date of your application for the Mortgage and the Term will start on that date.

# SECTION 19 – SAFEGUARDING THE VALUE OF YOUR PROPERTY

You promise:

(1) To keep all of the buildings and improvements on your Property in a good condition and state of repair and to repair them, as we require. If you do not make the repairs when we ask, we can make whatever repairs we think are needed. You must immediately pay the costs of any repairs we make and of any inspections. If you do not pay those costs, we will add them to the Outstanding Amount.

(2) You will not tear down any building or structure, or part of any building or structure, on your Property without our approval.

(3) You will not do, or let anyone else do, anything that may reduce the value of your Property.

(4) You will not construct, alter or add to any buildings or improvements on your Property without our consent, and if the Mortgage is insured by a Mortgage Default Insurer, without its consent. Any construction or renovation must meet all applicable construction standards, building codes and municipal or governmental requirements. You must build or renovate using only new materials and according to the plans and specifications we have approved and if the Mortgage is insured by a Mortgage Default Insurer, it must approve the plans and specifications.

(5) You will provide us, and any Mortgage Default Insurer, with any information or material, such as plans, specifications, building permits, insurance and like information, as required to decide whether to give approval or not.

(6) We and any Mortgage Default Insurer, may set certain requirements which you must comply with as a condition of giving approval.

(7) Once we and any Mortgage Default Insurer have given approval you will only then demolish, make such alterations, additions or improvements in accordance with the approved plans and specifications and all applicable construction standards, building codes and municipal or other government requirements and you will complete the work as quickly as possible.

(8) You authorize us and, if your Mortgage is insured, the Mortgage Default Insurer, to enter your Property at all reasonable times to inspect and repair, but we will not be considered to be in possession or control of the Property by exercising this right.

# SECTION 20 – WITHHOLDING TAXES

(1) If you are not a Canadian resident for income tax purposes, the country where or in which you are a resident for income tax purposes may charge a withholding tax on the interest portion of your payment to us. We must receive interest payments free and clear of any withholding tax.

(2) You are responsible for paying any withholding tax. If you must pay withholding tax, you promise to remit the withholding tax to the tax authority of the country of which you are a tax resident when it is due. You promise to give to us the withholding tax receipt issued by the foreign tax authority as proof you paid the withholding tax.

(3) If you do not pay the withholding tax and the foreign tax authority makes us pay it, you promise to pay the withholding tax to us when we ask for it. If you do not pay it to us,

the amount will be added to the Outstanding Amount. In some circumstances, we may tell you that we will collect and remit the withholding tax on your behalf. If we tell you this, we will remit the withholding tax to the foreign tax authority from the interest we collect.

# SECTION 21 – PROPERTY INSURANCE

(1) You promise to maintain adequate insurance on your Property until the Outstanding Amount has been repaid in full.

(2) You promise, if we ask, to give us certified copies of the insurance policy and evidence of its renewal not less than 15 days before the policy expires.

(3) The insurance must be with a licensed insurance company and must be for the full replacement value of your Property in Canadian dollars. The insurance policy must contain mortgage clauses approved by The Insurance Bureau of Canada. These clauses must provide that loss proceeds are payable to us first, and we have the first right to receive and to have a first lien on the loss proceeds. You must also assign your insurance policy to us.

(4) The insurance policy must protect against the following risks: fire, lightning, windstorm, hail, explosion, impact, vandalism, malicious acts, civil disturbance or riot, smoke and falling objects.

(5) We may also require that other risks be covered, depending on the nature or location of the Property.

(6) The insurance policy must cover all buildings on your Property, whether before, during or after construction, and all fixtures attached to the buildings.

(7) We can, if we want to, place and pay for any insurance policy if you fail to do so. Any money which we pay for insurance will be immediately payable by you to us, and will be added to the Outstanding Amount if not paid.

(8) If any loss or damage occurs, you promise, at your expense, to immediately do everything necessary to allow us to receive the insurance proceeds.

(9) Production of the Mortgage will be sufficient authority for the insurance company to pay proceeds to us and the insurance company is directed to pay the proceeds to us.

(10) Insurance proceeds may, at our option, in whole or in part be:

- (i) used to repair or rebuild your Property;
- (ii) used to repay any part of the Outstanding Amount, whether due or not, and any Prepayment charge on the amount repaid; or
- (iii) paid to you.

# **SECTION 22 – ENFORCING OUR RIGHTS**

#### 22.1 Defaults

A Default occurs if

- (a) You do not make any payment when required;
- (b) You do not keep any of your other Promises;
- (c) You become insolvent or bankrupt;
- (d) Your Property is abandoned or is left unoccupied so your insurance policy could be cancelled;
- (e) A guarantor has guaranteed your Promises and the guarantee is invalid or if we no longer have all of our rights against the guarantor under the guarantee; or
- (f) You are a corporation and without our prior written consent you undergo an amalgamation, merger or dissolution or there is a change in the effective control of a majority of your voting shares.

Not keeping your Promises includes breaking or not keeping any of your Promises in any way.

#### 22.2 Consequences of a Default

If a Default occurs we can, if we wish, and subject to applicable law, do any one or more of the following, in any order that we want:

- (a) **Demand Payment** demand that you immediately pay the Outstanding Amount.
- (b) *Sue You* with court permission, take action in court to make you pay the Outstanding Amount or make you keep your Promises.
- (c) *Lease Your Property* with court permission, enter on and lease your Property. We may apply the net rent to reduce any part of the Outstanding Amount. If the net rent is not sufficient to pay the Outstanding Amount in full, you must pay us the difference.
- (d) Sell Your Property with court permission, sell your Property or any part of your Property. We can sell by public auction or private sale, or partly by one way and partly by the other. You agree we may sell all or part of your Property for cash or on credit, or partly for cash and partly on credit, and otherwise on whatever terms we negotiate. If we sell on credit, we will not be required to reduce the Outstanding Amount, or pay any sale proceeds to

you in any situation where you are entitled at law to receive them, until we receive payment of the Outstanding Amount. We may also buy your Property ourselves, or terminate or amend any agreement we enter into for the sale of your Property and resell if we decide to do so. After we sell your Property under power of sale, we will use the money we receive from the sale to pay:

- (i) any amounts required to be paid to any party with a higher ranking interest in your Property than us;
- (ii) any auctioneer's fees or real estate agent's commission;
- (iii) all adjustments usually made on the sale of property;
- (iv) all of our expenses and costs as described in Section 22.4;
- (v) the Outstanding Amount;
- (vi) any amounts owed to any party holding a mortgage, lien or other security on your Property with a lower priority to the Mortgage; and
- (vii) any surplus to you.

We may make these payments in any order we want to.

After payment of the amounts referred to in paragraphs (i) to (iv) above, if the remaining money is not enough to pay all the Outstanding Amount, you promise to pay the remaining unpaid Outstanding Amount to us on written demand to do so.

- (e) *Court Sale* with court permission, apply to the court for an order for the sale of your Property to us or to a third party under the supervision of the court. If the net proceeds of sale are not enough to pay the Outstanding Amount, you promise to pay the remaining unpaid Outstanding Amount to us on written demand to do so.
- (f) *Foreclose* with court permission, apply to the court to foreclose your interest in your Property, so that when the court makes its final order of foreclosure, all your interest in your Property will be absolutely transferred to, and belong to, us and you will no longer have any interest in your Property.
- (g) *Appoint a Receiver* we or a court may appoint a receiver (which includes a receiver and manager) to collect any income from your Property or take any other action with respect to your Property which we could take. If we appoint a receiver, we will do so by written notice to you. The receiver, whether appointed by us or by a court, will be your agent, not ours, and you alone will be responsible for all of the receiver's acts or omissions. We will

not be accountable for any money received by the receiver, except to the extent that we actually receive the money. The receiver may use every available remedy that we have under the Mortgage, including collecting income from your Property, taking possession of all or part of your Property, managing your Property, keeping your Property in good condition, finishing any buildings under construction on your Property, leasing your Property and selling your Property. From the income collected from your Property, or the proceeds of the sale of your Property, the receiver will pay:

- (i) all rents, taxes, rates, insurance premiums and other expenses required to keep your Property in good condition;
- (ii) all amounts necessary to repay any money it has borrowed for the purposes of your Property, including interest and any penalties on borrowed money;
- (iii) all amounts required to keep any encumbrances ranking in priority to the Mortgage in good standing;
- (iv) its own compensation as receiver;
- (v) all costs with respect to any leasing or sale of your Property; and
- (vi) any part of or all of the Outstanding Amount, whether it is due or not, together with any Prepayment charge.
- (h) Take Possession with court permission, take possession of your Property, without any interference by you or anyone else living on your Property, and free from any other mortgages, charges, liens or easements, limitations or restrictions that we did not approve. If we take possession, we can ask you to leave your Property with all your belongings. If you do not leave, the court may order you to leave and if you refuse, the court will have you forcibly removed. Once in possession, we may do anything we consider necessary to:
  - (i) inspect, collect rents, manage or lease your Property;
  - (ii) complete the construction of any building on your Property;
  - (iii) repair any building on your Property; or
  - (iv) take any other action permitted under the Mortgage or by law.

If we take possession, we will not be responsible for maintaining and preserving your Property. We will only account to you for any money we actually receive in connection with the Mortgage or your Property.

- (i) *Other Action* take any other necessary action to take, recover and keep possession of your Property.
- (j) *Non-interference* if we take possession of your Property, you will not interfere with our possession, with that of any receiver we may appoint or with that of any person to whom your Property may be leased or sold, and you will not make any claim against any person to whom your Property may be leased or sold.
- (k) Abandoned Personal Property any furniture, appliances, or household or personal belongings which remain on your Property for a period of 15 days after we or a receiver take possession of your Property shall be deemed abandoned and we may remove, store, dispose of or otherwise deal with such abandoned goods in such manner as we choose.

# 22.3 Remedies after a Court Order

Even if we obtain judgment against you,

(1) You must still keep all your Promises and we may continue to use the remedies described in Section 22.2 to make you keep your Promises; and

(2) We will be entitled to continue to receive interest and compound interest on the Outstanding Amount at the rate set by law until the judgment is paid in full.

# 22.4 Our Expenses

(1) You promise to pay us all reasonable expenses and costs we incur to enforce the Mortgage or exercise any of our rights under the Mortgage, when we ask you to.

(2) Expenses and costs will include our costs of taking and keeping possession of your Property, any costs of removal, storage or disposal of goods, any costs of repairs or improvements to your Property, legal fees (on a solicitor and his or her own client basis) and disbursements on a full indemnification basis and all other costs and expenses we incur to protect our interests.

(3) These expenses and costs will be added to the Outstanding Amount, will be payable on demand, will bear interest at the Interest Rate until fully paid and will be secured by the Mortgage, in the same priority.

# 22.5 Bonus on Default

(1) If you Default in any payment, we require you to pay a charge equal to three (3) months interest in advance at the Interest Rate on the Outstanding Amount.

(2) You cannot get a discharge of the Mortgage without making this payment or giving us three (3) months' prior written notice that you will be paying the Outstanding Amount, as required by law, and paying the Outstanding Amount on the date stated in the notice.

#### 22.6 Delay in Enforcing our Rights

If you Default, and we do not exercise any of our rights or do not ask you to remedy the Default, we are not prevented from making you remedy the Default later or exercising any of our rights in connection with the Default later or any other Default.

#### **SECTION 23 – DISCHARGE**

- (1) Full discharge We will discharge the Mortgage when:
  - (a) You have paid all amounts owing as and when required under the Mortgage, including any Prepayment charge;
  - (b) You have kept all other Promises under the Mortgage; and
  - (c) You have paid our fee and costs to prepare and register the discharge.

(2) If we fully discharge the Mortgage we will no longer be entitled to enforce our rights under the Mortgage. We will not give you notice if we intend to discharge the Mortgage.

(3) We will prepare the discharge and register it, if we want to. If we register the discharge, we will send you a letter telling you it has been registered. You will pay us the administration fee that we charge when a mortgage is paid in full. If we register the discharge, you will also pay the registration costs.

- (4) Partial discharge
  - (a) We may release our interest in all or any part of your Property, if we wish. We can do this whether or not we receive any money. We will only be accountable to you for money we actually receive. If we receive money, we will apply it to what you owe us, including the applicable Prepayment charge.
  - (b) If we release our interest in part of your Property, the part remaining will continue to secure the Outstanding Amount and your Promises, as well as the Promises of any guarantor, will continue unchanged.

# **SECTION 24 – RENTING YOUR PROPERTY**

(1) You promise that you will occupy your Property. If you want to rent, lease or enter into any form of tenancy agreement covering all or any part of your Property, you promise to get our prior consent. We may refuse to give it, at our option.

(2) If you have told us that your Property is, or will be, used only as an owner-occupied residential property, you confirm that no part of your Property is rented or occupied by a tenant.

(3) If you do not keep any of these Promises, at our option, the Outstanding Amount will immediately become due and payable and we will be entitled to enforce any of our rights.

(4) In this case, we can pay any amount we think is needed to any tenant, to obtain the co-operation of the tenant in selling your Property, showing your Property and obtaining possession of your Property or any part of your Property from the tenant. You agree that any amount we pay to a tenant will be added to the Outstanding Amount.

(5) Nothing we do under this Section 24 will put us in possession, control or management of your Property and we are not obliged to collect any rent or income from your Property, or comply with any terms of any lease or agreement.

(6) If you rent your Property with our consent, you assign, give over and transfer to us:

- (a) All leases, lease agreements and their renewals, whether current or future;
- (b) All rents payable under the leases and lease agreements; and
- (c) All rights under the leases or lease agreements that affect your Property.

# **SECTION 25 – ENFORCING OUR RIGHTS**

If you do not keep your Promises, then at our option

(1) The Outstanding Amount will immediately become due and payable, together with any Prepayment charge and a portion of any cash back amount that you promise to repay, as explained in Section 6.6; and

(2) We may spend money to do anything you promised to do, but did not do. Any money we spend because you did not keep a Promise will be added to the Outstanding Amount. It will be immediately due and payable, will bear interest at the Interest Rate until fully paid to us and will be secured by the Mortgage, in the same priority.

# SECTION 26 – CONDOMINIUM MORTGAGES

(1) If your Property is a condominium unit, you promise to meet these obligations, in addition to your other Promises under the Mortgage:

- (a) You must comply with the most current version of *The Condominium Property Act, 1993* (Saskatchewan), and the most current declarations, by-laws and rules of the condominium corporation. We may ask you to provide proof of compliance.
- (b) You must pay the common and reserve expenses and any special assessments that are made for your Property to the condominium corporation on the due dates. We may ask you to provide proof of payment.

- (c) We have the right to give you notice that we will collect your contribution to the common and reserve expenses and any special assessments that are made from you and you agree to make that payment. We can accept a statement from the condominium corporation as conclusive evidence of how much is owed for common and reserve expenses and any special assessments that are made and when it must be paid.
- (d) You will forward to us any notices or assessments from the condominium corporation.
- (e) You must maintain in good condition and state of repair all improvements made to your Property.
- (f) You must repair your Property after damage.
- (g) You must ensure that the condominium corporation complies fully with:
  - (i) The terms of all insurance policies on the condominium or held by the condominium corporation;
  - (ii) All obligations imposed by *The Condominium Property Act, 1993* (Saskatchewan);
  - (iii) The by-laws of the condominium corporation; and
  - (iv) The insurance provisions of the declaration of the condominium corporation.
- (h) You must carry adequate insurance. This means you must insure all improvements made to your Property. The insurance policy must cover your Property against destruction or damage by fire and by other perils usually covered in fire insurance policies, as well as those perils listed in Section 21(4) of the Mortgage. You must obtain insurance for any additional risks that we require.
- (i) The policy must cover your Property for its full replacement cost: this means the maximum amount for which it can be insured.
- (j) You must insure the common property, common areas and other parts of the condominium development buildings, both planned and existing, which form part of the condominium property if the condominium corporation fails to insure them.
- (k) You must assign your insurance policies to us. As far as it is legal to do so, you must assign your interest in any insurance policies held by the condominium corporation.

- (1) You must provide us with proof that the insurance for the condominium corporation and your insurance is in force. If the policy is renewed or replaced, you must inform us at least thirty days before the insurance expires.
- (m) You must do everything that is necessary to collect any insurance proceeds.
- (n) (i) You authorize us, in your name and on your behalf, at all times, to exercise your rights under *The Condominium Property Act, 1993* (Saskatchewan) to vote at any meeting of the condominium corporation, and to consent to anything having to do with the management, sale or other dealings with the property or assets of the condominium corporation. This authorization includes voting on or any consent to the termination of the condominium corporation;
  - (ii) Our right to vote or consent shall be effective upon our giving notice to you and to the condominium corporation at any time that we intend to exercise our right to vote or consent. Any notice we may give may be for an indeterminate or limited period of time, or for a specific meeting or matter;
  - (iii) In exercising these rights, we can choose to not vote or consent at any particular time or on any particular issue; and
  - (iv) If we do vote or consent for you, we do not as a result become a mortgagee in possession. We are not responsible to protect your interests. We are also not responsible for the way we vote or consent, or if we fail to do so.
- (o) If we wish, the Outstanding Amount will become payable immediately if:
  - (i) the governing of your Property by the condominium corporation under *The Condominium Property Act, 1993* (Saskatchewan) is terminated. This means your Property is no longer part of a condominium;
  - (ii) a vote of the unit owners authorizes the sale of all or any material part of the property of the condominium corporation, including a material part of its common property or common areas;
  - (iii) the condominium corporation fails to comply with *The Condominium Property Act, 1993* (Saskatchewan), or the declaration, by-laws or rules and regulations of the condominium corporation;

- (iv) the condominium corporation fails to insure the units and common property or common areas against destruction or damage by fire and other perils usually insured against, for full replacement cost;
- (v) the condominium corporation fails, in our opinion, to manage the condominium property and assets in a careful way or to maintain its assets in good repair; or
- (vi) the condominium corporation fails to insure all the condominium units and common elements according to law and any additional requirements we may have, or fails to do all that is necessary to collect insurance proceeds.

# SECTION 27 – LEASEHOLD MORTGAGES

- (1) If you rent or lease your Property from someone else, you certify that:
  - (a) You lease your Property under a valid lease, you have given us a copy of that lease and you have good leasehold title to your Property;
  - (b) You have paid all rents and other payments required under the lease and you have kept all of your other promises in the lease, up to the date you sign or authorize the Mortgage. You authorize us to obtain information on the rents you paid and your promises in the lease directly from the landlord. You release to us any information or documents the landlord may have and to which you are entitled;
  - (c) You either have the consent of your landlord to the Mortgage, or you have the right to charge your interest in the lease to us, without consent;
  - (d) If the Property is located in a national or provincial park, you have obtained consent from the appropriate government, if necessary, to the Mortgage; and
  - (e) There are no limitations on your interest in the lease except for any set out in the lease, or restrictions registered in the land registry office.
- (2) From now on, you promise that:
  - (a) You will pay rents and other payments required by the lease when due;
  - (b) You will do everything you are required to do under the lease;
  - (c) You will not surrender or transfer your interest in the lease or cause it to be terminated or transferred;
  - (d) You will not make any change in the lease without our approval;

- (e) You will immediately give us a copy of any notice or demand you receive about the lease;
- (f) You will, at your expense, do anything that we think necessary to ensure that all your interest in your Property and in the lease is covered by the Mortgage and that the Outstanding Amount is adequately secured;
- (g) If you default under the lease, and we pay anyone else, as required by law or to protect our security, you will pay us back. If you do not pay us back, the amount we paid will be added to the Outstanding Amount;
- (h) You will hold the last day of the term of the lease or of any renewal term in trust for us and will only deal with it as we require. At our request, but at your expense, you will transfer to us the last day of the term of the lease or of any renewal;
- (i) We may remove you or any other person as trustee of this trust and appoint a new trustee;
- (j) You must not let any renewal or other options lapse. Unless we tell you otherwise, you must renew the lease or exercise any other option so that the lease will continue as long as the Mortgage is outstanding, and provide us with evidence as we may require;
- (k) If you subsequently buy the interest of the registered owner in the Property from the owner or otherwise become the owner of it, you hereby grant a mortgage and charge all of your interest in the Property to us, such mortgage to take effect on your acquiring ownership of the Property. The mortgage will automatically become a mortgage on the entire interest in the Property, as if you had owned the Property at the time that we advanced you the Principal Amount. If we ask, you agree to execute a mortgage and any other documents we ask, covering all your interest in the Property on the same terms as the Mortgage;
- (1) If you fail to keep any of your promises under the lease, we can treat that as if you had defaulted under the Mortgage and we can exercise our rights under Section 22;
- (m) If the leasehold estate in this Mortgage ceases to exist or is terminated for any reason, it will be considered a Default under Section 22 above;
- (n) If we enforce our rights under the Mortgage, then you will hold the last day of the term of the lease and of any renewal in trust for any person to whom we sell your interest in your Property; and
- (o) You irrevocably appoint us as your attorney so that we, on your behalf and in your name, may deal with the Property, enforce the lessor's promises under the lease, exercise any option to renew and assign the lease and the

last day of the term and of any renewal, and transfer your interest in your Property. This is a right coupled with an interest.

#### **SECTION 28 – EXPROPRIATION**

(1) If your entire Property is expropriated, the Outstanding Amount will immediately become due and payable, together with any applicable Prepayment charge. You promise to hold all amounts you are awarded for the expropriation of your Property in trust for us.

(2) If only a part of your Property is expropriated, you promise to pay to us the amount you are awarded for the partial expropriation and we will credit it to any Prepayment charge applicable to that amount and to the Outstanding Amount. Until you have paid us, you promise to hold the amount you are awarded in trust for us.

(3) If we consider that the remainder of your Property is not adequate security for the Outstanding Amount, then the Outstanding Amount, or the part of the Outstanding Amount as we decide, will immediately become due and payable together with the Prepayment charge applicable to that amount.

(4) Any amount you pay us because of an expropriation must include the Prepayment charge applicable to that amount.

#### **SECTION 29 – ADMINISTRATION FEES**

You promise to pay to us, when we ask: (i) our administration and processing fees we charge at that time to prepare an assumption statement, information statement, payout statement, amending or other agreement, a transfer of the Mortgage; (ii) any fees referred to in Section 23; and (iii) any other additional fees we may charge from time to time relating to the Mortgage. If you do not pay a fee it will be added to the Outstanding Amount. Interest at the Interest Rate will be charged on these unpaid fees.

#### SECTION 30 – APPLICABLE LEGISLATION

#### **30.1** Statutory Covenants Replaced

*The Land Titles Act, 2000* (Saskatchewan) refers to certain covenants in Section 130(1). These covenants are included in the Mortgage to the extent they do not conflict with this Mortgage. If any covenants are in conflict with this Mortgage, then the terms of this Mortgage prevail.

#### **30.2** New Home Warranty

You agree to comply with any new home warranty legislation or program and to reimburse us for any costs which we incur in complying or enforcing your rights on your behalf if you fail to do so.

#### **30.3** Spousal Consent

Your non-owning spouse, as that term is defined in *The Homesteads Act, 1989* (Saskatchewan), by signing the Mortgage, consents to the Mortgage and releases all of his/her interest in the Property to the extent necessary to give effect to our rights under the Mortgage. Your spouse also agrees that we may, without further notice, deal with the Property and the debt created by the Mortgage as we wish.

# SECTION 31 – WHO IS BOUND BY THE MORTGAGE

(1) Not only are you bound by everything in the Mortgage, but also your heirs, executors, administrators, personal representatives, successors and assigns and anybody else to whom your Property is transferred are bound.

(2) If more than one person signs or authorizes the Mortgage as borrower, then all persons who sign or authorize are jointly and severally liable to keep all Promises under the Mortgage.

(3) If more than one person signs or authorizes the Mortgage as Guarantor or signs or authorizes a guarantee of the Mortgage, then all persons who sign or authorize are jointly and severally liable to keep all Promises under the Mortgage.

(4) By way of explanation, the term "jointly and severally" means that if there is more than one person signing the Mortgage as borrower, each is collectively and individually liable with all other persons signing for keeping all the Promises.

# **SECTION 32 – INTERPRETATION**

# **32.1** Partial Invalidity

If any provision of the Mortgage is found to be illegal or unenforceable, this will not affect the validity or enforceability of the other provisions.

# 32.2 Paragraph and Section Headings

Paragraph and Section headings do not form part of the Mortgage, but are used only for easy and convenient reference. They do not affect the construction or interpretation of the Mortgage.

# 32.3 Number and Gender

Unless the context requires otherwise, words in the singular include the plural, and vice versa, and words specifying a gender include all genders.

#### 32.4 Statutes

Any reference to any statutes shall be deemed to be a reference to such statute and any and all regulations from time to time made under such statute and to such statute and regulations as amended or re-enacted from time to time. Any references in this document to a specific section or sections, paragraph or clause of any statute or regulation shall be deemed to include a reference to any corresponding provision of future law.

The Mortgagor(s) has/have executed this Mortgage on	_,

Witness

Mortgagor

Witness

Mortgagor

#### TRADEMARKS

 $(\mathbb{R} / \mathbb{T}M$  Trademarks of Royal Bank of Canada. Royal Trust Corporation of Canada and The Royal Trust Company licensees of trademarks.

# **AFFIDAVIT OF EXECUTION**

I,	(insert name of witness in full – no initials)	
	(insert name of witness in full – no initials)	
in the	e Province of	,,
MAŀ	KE OATH AND SAY THAT:	
1.		
	named in the to me to be the person(s) named in the instrument for the purpose stated.	
2.	The instrument was executed at	, in
	the Province of	
3.	I know the said person(s) named in the instrument age of eighteen years.	and he is/they are in my belief of the full
SWC	DRN before me at )	
	, in the Province )	
of	, )	
this _	day of )	
	, )day of,, ) ) ) ) )	(Signature of Witness)
(A C	commissioner for Oaths in and for       )         )       )	

#### **CONSENT OF NON-OWNING SPOUSE**

I,									, non	-owi	ning spor	use
of										, co	nsent to	the
attached dis	sposition	ı. I d	eclar	e that I hav	ve signed the	is co	nsent	for the pu	rpose of relir	iquis	shing all	my
homestead	rights	in	the	property	described	in	the	attached	disposition	in	favour	of
				[inser	t actual Mo	rtgag	gee n	ame or ins	ert correct M	ortg	agee nai	me]
and to the e	xtent ne	cess	ary to	o give effec	et to this mo	ortga	ge.					

(Signature of Non-Owning Spouse)

#### THE HOMESTEADS ACT, 1989 (Saskatchewan)

#### **CERTIFICATE OF ACKNOWLEDGEMENT**

I, \_\_

(Insert full name of Saskatchewan Notary Public or Practicing Saskatchewan Solicitor and state official capacity)

certify that I have examined	, non-
owning spouse of	_, the owning spouse, in the
attached disposition separate and apart from the owning spouse.	The non-owning spouse
acknowledged to me that he or she:	

(a) signed the consent to the disposition of his or her own free will and consent and without any compulsion on the part of the owning spouse; and

(b) understands his or her rights in the homestead.

I further certify that I have not, nor has my employer, partner or clerk, prepared the attached mortgage, and that I am not, nor is my employer, partner or clerk, otherwise interested in the transaction involved.

DATED the \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_\_.

(Signature of Saskatchewan Notary Public or Practicing Saskatchewan Solicitor)

□ My commission expires: \_\_\_\_

(day/month/year)

or

Being a Solicitor in and for the Province of Saskatchewan

#### THE HOMESTEADS ACT, 1989 (Saskatchewan) – AFFIDAVIT

I, \_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_, of \_\_\_\_\_

(Place)

Saskatchewan,

#### MAKE OATH AND SAY THAT:

1. I am the/a mortgagor in the attached Mortgage.

(Name of Mortgagor)

2. \*My spouse is a registered owner of the land that is the subject matter of this disposition and a co-signator of this disposition.

\*Delete and initial whichever options do not apply. -or-

\*My spouse and I have not occupied the land described in this disposition as our homestead at any time during our spousal relationship.

-or-

\*I have no spouse.

-or-

\*My spouse and I have entered into an interspousal contract pursuant to *The Family Property Act* (Saskatchewan) in which my spouse has specifically released all his or her homestead rights in the land that is the subject matter of this disposition.

-or-

\*An order has been made by the Court of Queen's Bench pursuant to *The Family Property Act* (Saskatchewan) declaring that my spouse has no homestead rights in the land that is the subject matter of this disposition and (the order has not been appealed and the time for appealing has expired) or (all appeals from the order have been disposed of or discontinued).

-or-

\*My spouse is the transferee named in this disposition.

SWORN BEFORE ME at,) Saskatchewan, this day of)	
	(Signature of Mortgagor)
(Commissioner for Oaths in and for the Province of Saskatchewan)	
My commission expires:	
(uuyymoning year)	

Being a Solicitor in and for the Province of Saskatchewan